MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF HARBOR COMMISSIONERS OF THE CITY OF LONG BEACH, HELD IN THE BOARD ROOM OF THE HARBOR DEPARTMENT ADMINISTRATION BUILDING AT 925 HARBOR PLAZA, LONG BEACH, CALIFORNIA, ON MONDAY, NOVEMBER 13, 2006, AT 9 A.M.

Present: Commissioners: Topsy-Elvord, Walter, Hancock, Cordero, Hankla

Absent: " None

#### Also present:

R. D. Steinke Executive Director

K. J. Eldridge Deputy Executive Director

S. B. Rubin Managing Director
C. Lytle Managing Director

G. T. Hein Executive Officer to the Board
A. J. Moro Assistant Chief Harbor Engineer

T. K. Whitesell Director of AdministrationH. C. Morris Director of CommunicationsS. Joumblat Acting Chief Financial Officer

D. L. Albrecht Director of Information Management

R. Rich Director of Maintenance
R. G. Kanter Director of Planning
K. J. McDermott Director of Properties
C. Perrone Director of Security

D. B. Snyder
C. A. Kemp
Director of Trade & Maritime Services
Director of Community Relations
Director of Risk Management
D. T. Holzhaus
Director of Principal Deputy City Attorney

#### PRESIDENT HANKLA PRESIDED AS CHAIRPERSON.

#### APPROVAL OF MINUTES.

Upon motion by Commissioner Topsy-Elvord, seconded by Commissioner Hancock and unanimously carried, the minutes of the regular meeting of October 30, 2006, were declared read and approved as read.

#### PUBLIC COMMENTS.

There was no one present to address the Board.

CONSENT CALENDAR - ITEM NOS. 1-10.

1. MARINE TECHNICAL SERVICES, INC. - ACCEPTANCE OF WORK UNDER SPECIFICATION NO. HD-S2293.

Communication from D. A. Thiessen, Chief Harbor Engineer, dated November 7, 2006, advising that Marine Technical Services, Inc., has satisfactorily completed, as of July 27, 2006, the demolition of dockside cranes at Pier F and Pier J, as described in Specification No. HD-S2293, and recommending that said work be accepted as complete as of that date, was presented to the Board. The recommendation was approved by the Executive Director.

2. GUIDA SURVEYING, INC. - EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR AUTHORIZED TO EXECUTE FIRST AMENDMENT TO CONTRACT FOR ON-CALL LAND SURVEYING SERVICES – DOCUMENT NO. HD-7101.

Communication from D. A. Thiessen, Chief Harbor Engineer, dated November 8, 2006, requesting approval of an Amendment to Contract with Guida Surveying, Inc., for on-call land surveying services, in the amount of \$200,000, and a time extension to February 14, 2008, was presented to the Board. The request was approved by the Executive Director.

3. DMJM+HARRIS - EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR AUTHORIZED TO EXECUTE FOURTH AMENDMENT TO CONTRACT FOR PIER S MARINE TERMINAL DEVELOPMENT - DOCUMENT NO. HD-6551C.

Communication from D. A. Thiessen, Chief Harbor Engineer, dated November 8, 2006, requesting approval of an amendment to Contract with DMJM+HARRIS for the Pier S Marine Terminal Development, for a time extension only to December 31, 2007, was presented to the Board. The request was approved by the Executive Director.

4. LEVEL I HARBOR DEVELOPMENT PERMITS – RECEIVED AND FILED.

Communication from Robert Kanter, Director of Planning, by Kerry Cartwright, dated November 6, 2006, requesting that the following Level I Harbor Development Permits be received and filed:

HDP	#06-124	City of Long Beach Gas and Oil Department – install and abandon gas main lines
HDP	#06-125	Tidelands Oil Production Company – install and abandon pipelines
HDP	#06-126	City of Long Beach Gas and Oil Department – abandon gas main and service line
HDP	#06-127	Aera Energy – pipeline inspection
EMP	#06-133	Tidelands Oil Production Company – emergency water injection line repair

HDP #06-134 Port of Los Angeles – maintenance platform installation

was presented to the Board. The request was approved by the Executive Director.

5. TIDELANDS OIL PRODUCTION COMPANY – PERMIT TO DRILL ONE OIL PRODUCTION WELL - APPROVED.

Communication from Robert Kanter, Director of Planning, by Kerry Cartwright, dated November 6, 2006, recommending approval of the application submitted by Tidelands Oil Production Company for a permit to drill one production well (Z-265), was presented to the Board. The recommendation was approved by the Executive Director.

6. MBC APPLIED ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCES – EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR AUTHORIZED TO EXECUTE CONTRACT FOR STORM WATER MONITORING – DOCUMENT NO. HD-7102.

Communication from Robert Kanter, Director of Planning, by Kerry Cartwright, dated November 8, 2006, recommending authorization of a Contract with MBC Applied Environmental Sciences for storm water monitoring, in the amount of \$650,000 for a period of three years, was presented to the Board. The recommendation was approved by the Executive Director.

7. ENSEMBLE REAL ESTATE SERVICES – DISTRIBUTION OF THE NEGATIVE DECLARATION/APPLICATION SUMMARY AND PUBLIC NOTICE FOR 21-DAY PUBLIC REVIEW AND COMMENT PERIOD FOR THE MARRIOTT RESIDENCE INN AND COAST HOTEL IMPROVEMENT PROJECT.

Communication from Robert Kanter, Director of Planning, by Kerry Cartwright, dated November 8, 2006, requesting distribution of the Negative Declaration/Application Summary Report and Public Notice for a 21-day Public Review and Comment Period with Ensemble Real Estate Services for the Marriott Residence Inn and Coast Hotel Improvement Project, was presented to the Board. The recommendation was approved by the Executive Director.

8. MARGARET L. MAGEE – APPOINTMENT.

Communication from Toni K. Whitesell, Director of Administration, by C. A. Stafford, dated November 8, 2006, requesting approval of the appointment of Margaret L. Magee to the position of Port Communications Officer at Range/Step 660/05, effective November 27, 2006, was presented to the Board. The request was approved by the Executive Director.

9. LA CONSULTING, INC. - MAINTENANCE DIVISION OPTIMIZATION STUDY FINAL REPORT – RECEIVED AND FILED.

Communication from S. Rubin, Managing Director, dated October 30, 2006, transmitting the Maintenance Division Optimization Study Final Report, prepared by LA Consulting, Inc., was presented to the Board. The request was approved by the Executive Director.

10. JOE A. GONSALVES AND SON - EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR AUTHORIZED TO EXECUTE CONTRACT FOR SACRAMENTO REPRESENTATION SERVICES - DOCUMENT NO. HD-7103.

Communication from Carl A. Kemp, Director of Government Affairs, dated November 13, 2006, recommending authorization of a Contract with Joe A. Gonsalves and Son, for Sacramento representation services, for the period of October 1, 2006, through September 30, 2007, was presented to the Board. The recommendation was approved by the Executive Director.

Commissioner Walter moved, seconded by Commissioner Hancock that the communications be received and filed and that Items Nos. 1-10 be approved as recommended. Carried by the following vote:

AYES: Commrs: Topsy-Elvord, Walter, Hancock, Cordero, Hankla

NOES: " None ABSENT: " None

REGULAR AGENDA.

11. RESOLUTION CANCELLING THE REGULAR MEETING OF MONDAY, NOVEMBER 20, 2006 – RESOLUTION NO. HD-2327 - ADOPTED.

Communication from Gustav T. Hein, Executive Officer to the Board, dated November 7, 2006, recommending adoption of a resolution authorizing cancelling the regular meeting of November 20, 2006, was presented to the Board together with the authorizing resolution therefore. The recommendation was approved by the Executive Director.

Commissioner Hancock moved, seconded by Commissioner Topsy-Elvord that the communication be received and filed and that the resolution entitled "A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF HARBOR COMMISSIONERS OF THE CITY OF LONG BEACH SUSPENDING RULE 1(B) AS SET FORTH IN HARBOR DEPARTMENT RESOLUTION NO. HD-519, AS AMENDED, RELATING TO THE MEETING SCHEDULE OF THE BOARD OF HARBOR COMMISSIONERS, AND CANCELLING THE REGULAR MEETING OF NOVEMBER 20, 2006," be declared read and adopted as read. Carried by the following vote:

AYES: Commrs: Topsy-Elvord, Walter, Hancock, Cordero, Hankla

NOES: " None ABSENT: " None

12. HARBOR LAND COMPANY, LLC – EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR AUTHORIZED TO EXECUTE JOINT REVOCABLE PERMIT FOR PRIVATE CROSSING ALONG THE FORMER UNION PACIFIC RAILROAD COMPANY SAN PEDRO BRANCH RIGHT-OF-WAY – DOCUMENT NO. HD-7104 – RESOLUTION NO. HD-2328 - ADOPTED.

Communication from Kathryn McDermott, Director of Properties, dated November 7, 2006, recommending approval of a Joint Revocable Permit with Harbor Land Company, LLC, for private crossing along the former Union Pacific Railroad Company San Pedro Branch right-of-way, was presented to the Board together with the authorizing resolution therefore. The recommendation was approved by the Executive Director.

Commissioner Topsy-Elvord moved, seconded by Commissioner Cordero that the communication be received and filed and that the resolution entitled "A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF HARBOR COMMISSIONERS OF THE CITY OF LONG BEACH AUTHORIZING THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR TO EXECUTE A JOINT REVOCABLE PERMIT BETWEEN THE CITY OF LONG BEACH, ACTING BY AND THROUGH ITS BOARD OF HARBOR COMMISSIONERS, AND HARBOR LAND COMPANY, LLC, AND MAKING A DETERMINATION RELATING THERETO," be declared read and adopted as read. Carried by the following vote:

AYES: Commrs: Topsy-Elvord, Walter, Hancock, Cordero, Hankla

NOES: " None ABSENT: " None

13. NATIONAL STEEL AND SHIPBUILDING COMPANY – EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR AUTHORIZED TO APPROVE THE SUBMISSION OF A REQUEST TO WITHDRAWAL FOREIGN-TRADE SUBZONE 50-B FROM FOREIGN-TRADE ZONE 50 AND THE TRANSFER OF THE GRANT OF AUTHORITY TO FOREIGN-TRADE ZONE 153 – RESOLUTION NO. HD-2329 - ADOPTED.

Communication from Kathryn McDermott, Director of Properties, dated November 7, 2006, recommending approval of the submission of a request to withdrawal Foreign-Trade Subzone 50-B from Foreign-Trade Zone 50 and transfer of the Grant of Authority to Foreign-Trade Zone 153, was presented to the Board together with the authorizing resolution therefore. The recommendation was approved by the Executive Director.

Commissioner Topsy-Elvord moved, seconded by Commissioner Walter that the communication be received and filed and that the resolution entitled, "A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF HARBOR COMMISSIONERS OF THE CITY OF LONG BEACH APPROVING A REQUEST FROM NATIONAL STEEL AND SHIPBUILDING COMPANY FOR THE WITHDRAWAL OF FOREIGN-TRADE SUBZONE 50B AND THE TRANSFER OF AUTHORITY WITH RESPECT TO SUCH SUBZONE, AUTHORIZING THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR TO SUBMIT A REQUEST FOR SUCH WITHDRAWAL AND TRANSFER TO THE FOREIGN-TRADE ZONES BOARD OF THE UNITED

STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE, AND MAKING A DETERMINATION RELATING THERETO," be declared read and adopted as read. Carried by the following vote:

AYES: Commrs: Topsy-Elvord, Walter, Hancock, Cordero, Hankla

NOES: " None ABSENT: " None

14. PORT OF LOS ANGELES - EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR AUTHORIZED TO APPROVE AN ORDER SETTING COMPENSENTATION UNDER PERMIT 722 - DOCUMENT NO. HD-7105 - RESOLUTION NO. HD-2330 - ADOPTED.

Communication from Kathryn McDermott, Director of Properties, dated November 7, 2006, recommending approval of an Order setting compensation under Permit 722 with the Port of Los Angeles, was presented to the Board together with the authorizing resolution therefore. The recommendation was approved by the Executive Director.

Commissioner Hancock moved, seconded by Commissioner Topsy-Elvord that the communication be received and filed and that the resolution entitled "A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF HARBOR COMMISSIONERS OF THE CITY OF LONG BEACH AUTHORIZING THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR TO EXECUTE A CONSENT TO AN ORDER FIXING COMPENSATION TO BE PAID PURSUANT TO PERMIT BETWEEN THE CITY OF LONG BEACH, ACTING BY AND THROUGH ITS BOARD OF HARBOR COMMISSIONERS, AND CITY OF LOS ANGELES, ACTING BY AND THROUGH ITS BOARD OF HARBOR COMMISSIONERS FOR THE USE OF CERTAIN PREMISES, AND MAKING A DETERMINATION RELATING THERETO," be declared read and adopted as read. Carried by the following vote:

AYES: Commrs: Topsy-Elvord, Walter, Hancock, Cordero, Hankla

NOES: " None ABSENT: " None

15. AMENDMENT TO HARBOR DEPARTMENT 2003-2004 SALARY RESOLUTION – EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR AUTHORIZED TO SUBMIT RESOLUTION TO CITY COUNCIL FOR APPROVAL – RESOLUTION NO. HD-2331 - ADOPTED.

Communication from Toni K. Whitesell, Director of Administration, dated November 6, 2006, requesting approval of the Amendment to Harbor Department 2003-2004 Salary Resolution which includes approval of the new organizational structure, new positions, range changes, new skill pay and title change, was presented to the Board together with the authorizing resolution therefore. The recommendation was approved by the Executive Director.

Commissioner Walter and Commissioner Topsy-Elvord expressed their concerns on the deletion of the Community Relations title.

In response to Commissioner Walter and Commissioner Topsy-Elvord's concerns, Ms. Whitesell stated that the Director of Communications title could include Community Relations.

Mr. Holzhaus concurred and stated his office could revise the title to Director of Communications and Community Relations in the Salary Resolution before it goes for City Council approval.

Commissioner Topsy-Elvord moved, seconded by Commissioner Walter that the communication be received and filed, that the resolution entitled, "A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF HARBOR COMMISSIONERS OF THE CITY OF LONG BEACH CREATING THE DIVISIONS OF THE HARBOR DEPARTMENT; CREATING POSITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT AND FIXING THE NUMBERS THEREOF; ESTABLISHING SCHEDULES OF SALARY RATES AND RANGES AND ASSIGNING THE APPROPRIATE RANGES TO SAID POSITIONS; FIXING AND PRESCRIBING THE COMPENSATION FOR THE OFFICERS AND EMPLOYEES OF THE HARBOR DEPARTMENT SUBJECT TO APPROVAL OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF LONG BEACH; AMENDING AND RESTATING THE HARBOR DEPARTMENT SALARY RESOLUTION AND REPEALING RESOLUTION NO. HD-2277; PROVIDING THAT THIS RESOLUTION SHALL BECOME OPERATIVE; AND MAKING A DETERNINATION RELATING THERETO," be declared read and adopted as read; and that the Executive Director be authorized to submit said resolution to the City Council for approval. Carried by the following vote:

AYES: Commrs: Topsy-Elvord, Walter, Hancock, Cordero, Hankla

NOES: " None ABSENT: " None

**NEW BUSINESS.** 

Commissioner Walter stated it was International Education Week and California State University Long Beach has several special functions scheduled and they are posted on the webpage.

Commissioner Cordero stated during his recent attendance at the Cities and Ports Conference, one of the Environmental Directors from the Port of Rotterdam had commented to him that the Port had recently implemented a vessel speed reduction program based on the Green Port Policy of the Port of Long Beach and its success.

Commissioner Cordero congratulated those who had worked on the vessel speed reduction program and stated it is now having an international effect.

Mr. Steinke stated him, along with President Hankla, and Mr. Hein, had attended the World Shipping Summit Conference and that President Hankla was one of the keynote speakers. He mentioned there were excerpts run of his speech in the Sunday edition of the Press Telegram.

President Hankla thanked Mr. Art Wong and the Communications staff for their support and in preparing the speech.

#### CLOSED SESSION.

At 10:40 a.m., President Hankla recessed the Board meeting to hold a closed session:

# <u>CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL – ANTICIPATED LITIGATON</u>

Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to subdivision (b) of Section 54956.9 (one case).

At 11:45 a.m., the meeting was again called to order by President Hankla.

ADJOURNED.

At 11:46 a.m., Commissioner Topsy-Elvord moved, seconded by Commissioner Cordero that the meeting be adjourned sine die. Carried by the following vote:

AYES: Commrs: Topsy-Elvord, Walter, Hancock, Cordero, Hankla

NOES: " None ABSENT: " None

# CITY OF LONG BEACH DEPARTMENT OF PARKS, RECREATION AND MARINE PARKS AND RECREATION COMMISSION MINUTES OCTOBER 19, 2006

## I. CALL TO ORDER

The meeting of the Parks and Recreation Commission was called to order by Harry Saltzgaver, President, at 9:00 a.m., at the El Dorado Park West Senior Center Library. Phil Hester, Director of Parks, Recreation and Marine, took roll call and confirmed a quorum.

**Present**: Harry Saltzgaver, President

Drew Satariano, Vice President

Simon George Albert Guerra Bob Livingstone Brett Waterfield

**Absent:** Sarah Tong Sangmeister (excused)

Staff: Phil Hester, Director, Parks, Recreation and Marine

Dennis Eschen, Manager, Planning and Development Bureau Thomas Shippey, Manager, Maintenance Operations Bureau

J.C. Squires, Manager, Business Operations Bureau

Chrissy Marshall, Manager, Community Recreation Programs Bureau

Dave Ashman, Manager, Special Events and Filming Bureau

Lt. Joe Stilinovich, Park Rangers Bill Greco, Acting Chief Park Ranger

Hurley Owens, Supervisor, Facility Maintenance Robin Black, Executive Assistant to the Director

**Guests:** Antonio Ruiz, The Creativity Network

Robert Lamond, Partners of Parks

Deborah Stanley, Boeing - Douglas Park

**David Denevan** 

Kristen Autry, East Village Association Cathy Jacobson Guzy, Tennis Centers Stacia Mancini, 5<sup>th</sup> District Council Office

Jerry Von, SEIU Local 660

Antonio Ruiz

It was moved by Commissioner Waterfield and seconded by Vice President Satariano to excuse the absence of Commissioner Sarah Tong Sangmeister. The motion carried unanimously.

### II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES – SEPTEMBER 21, 2006

It was moved by Commissioner Livingstone and seconded by Commissioner George to approve the September 21, 2006 Parks and Recreation Commission minutes. The motion carried unanimously.

#### III. EMPLOYEE OF THE MONTH PRESENTATION FOR OCTOBER

President Saltzgaver stated that Vice President Satariano would announce the Employee of the Month for October.

Vice President Satariano announced Diane Bentley as Field Operations Employee of the Month for October.

Ms. Eileen Fortin, Superintendent of Finance and Controls, spoke about Ms. Bentley, who is the Department's courier.

Ms. Chrissy Marshall stated that the Department recently entered into a M.O.U. with the Police Department to oversee the park ranger program by a Police Lieutenant. She introduced Lt. Joe Stilinovich and the Department is extremely excited about having support from the Police Department. She said that Bill Greco has been doing an outstanding job filling in.

Lt. Stilinovich gave his background to the Parks and Recreation Commission and said he is excited to work for the Department.

# IV. REPORT ON THE 2006 SEA FESTIVAL - CHRIS POOK

Mr. Dave Ashman distributed a copy of a Sea Festival event summary.

Mr. Pook stated that Sea Festival events have been in Long Beach for 75 years. Two years ago it was decided that Sea Festival could be a good marketing tool to make the city a destination of choice during July and August. The Sea Festival Association of Long Beach, a non-profit corporation, was formed. The Association does not promote any one single event. It is an organization that coordinates all the independent event operators that comprise Sea Festival. The objective is to move Sea Festival into a brand and use these events to promote and project the assets the city has. This year there were 45 events with independent operators. The Association held a sponsor and event operator symposium in mid-June. Each event operator spoke on what their event was and the objective of the event and each of the sponsors spoke on their objective and why they were involved. This helped the operators and sponsors realize They also established their website. what the whole program was. Mr. Pook said that they established a press www.longbeachseafestival.com. committee, under the leadership of Kathy Parsons, the City's Public Information Officer, who did an outstanding job.

Mr. Pook briefly spoke about most of the Sea Festival events held. He said that next year they would reach out to more of the central, west, and north Long Beach communities to get them involved in the activities. He thanked the Department for all their help and support.

Mr. Dave Ashman distributed a document showing all the events, including the number of participants by event and press coverage by event. They also held a number of debriefings with the various departments involved in each event to make it better next year. He said that over 190,000 participate or attend Sea Festival events. Over 90 articles appeared in Long Beach publications from June 2006 to August 2006.

Commissioner Waterfield asked how it is decided which events should be included or excluded in Sea Festival.

Mr. Pook responded that the Association began with a core group of events. They took a look at any new event requesting to be included, to see if it would take place in the two-month window and to see if it would be a match to what they were trying to do, to fit into the marketing plan of Sea Festival. Having an event under the Sea Festival umbrella is an advantage because permit fees get waived. The Association tried to distinguish what would be good for a Sea Festival event and Long Beach, as opposed to what would be good only for the operator.

Commissioner Waterfield said that Mr. Pook mentioned working on outreach to communities that wouldn't normally attend these events. What might you do differently to increase those numbers and be more appealing to those communities?

Mr. Pook responded that the biggest issue was getting the people from the north, west and central areas of the city and transporting them to the beach areas. He said that there are a lot of moms who watch six or seven kids from different families, who they need to try and get to the beach area.

Mr. Hester stated that Sea Festival events are Long Beach lifestyle events, such as recreational opportunities like tennis and movies in the park. Just because the program is called Sea Festival, doesn't mean it is restricted to beach areas.

### V. COMMISSION ACTION ITEMS

#06-1001

PERSONAL SERVICES/INSTRUCTION AGREEMENTS-MONTHLY APPROVAL

It was moved by Vice President Satariano and seconded by Commissioner Livingstone to authorize the Community Recreation Services Bureau Manager or his or her management designee to execute the Personal Services and Instruction Agreements and amend Attachment "A" of the agreements as needed. The motion carried unanimously.

### VI. COMMITTEE STATUS REPORTS

A. EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE President Saltzgaver, Chair

President Saltzgaver stated that the Executive Committee met and discussed the agenda.

1) Park Tour Status and Tour Map – Geoff Hall

Mr. Hester distributed the draft tour agenda and said to please let him know if the Commissioners wanted to visit additional facilities. They conducted a park tour for the Parks and Recreation Commissioners for the first time last year and it was very successful. It is a good opportunity for new staff to tour the parks also.

B. FINANCE AND APPEALS COMMITTEE President Saltzgaver, Chair

President Saltzgaver stated that the Committee met this morning and has an action item, which will occur later on the agenda.

1) Highlights of the FY 2007 Budget – J.C. Squires

Mr. Squires distributed a FY 2007 budget summary for the Department. He briefly discussed highlights of the summary.

Commissioner Waterfield asked about sports lighting under capital items. He asked if those sites had been identified.

Mr. Hester responded yes, that money is going to repair a major electrical problem at Blair Field. There was an electrical explosion last year. City Light and Power temporarily fixed the problem, but the whole electrical system has to be redone.

Commissioner Guerra asked where the issues statements came from, which are listed under the strategic business plan.

Mr. Squires stated that this was a team effort by the entire department meeting to come up with these.

Mr. Hester responded that this is part of the City's Focus on Results Long Beach program (FOR Long Beach). All departments went through a planning process and this Department was one of the first.

Commissioner Guerra stated that some of these issue statements seem to fall right into the categories of some of the subcommittees he sits on, so it would probably be a good idea to address these as a committee and help where they can.

Mr. Hester responded that it would be a good idea for the committees to discuss these issues.

President Saltzgaver said that the financial statement is included in the packet and that the final statement would be received next month.

# C. PARK SAFETY COMMITTEE Commissioner George, Chair

Commissioner George stated that the Committee did not meet, but the report is included in the packet.

1) Report on Graffiti in the Parks – Thomas Shippey

Mr. Shippey stated that Mr. Hurley Owens would give a report on graffiti.

Mr. Owens distributed a report with photos to the Commissioners. He described how graffiti has increased over the years. He said that a comprehensive program would be rolled out next year to help with more resources to fight graffiti.

Commissioner Waterfield said that he heard that murals seem to discourage graffiti.

Mr. Owens responded that mural do help cut down on graffiti.

Commissioner Waterfield asked if it is the plan to increase murals in the city?

Mr. Hester responded that staff are working with the mural arts program to paint more murals, but murals don't fit in all locations. Staff is also looking at materials that help deter graffiti. He mentioned that Community Development might be able to help with funding for the equipment and materials to help paint out graffiti.

Commissioner Guerra asked if law enforcement is able to prosecute when the people are caught?

Mr. Shippey stated that he and Mr. Arevalo sit on the Citywide Graffiti Task Force with the City Prosecutor, the Assistant City Manager, and other City staff. There is a certain amount of frustration because when taggers are caught, the judges have a tendency to just release them. There is a disconnect between the courts and the prosecution.

Mr. Bill Greco stated that he agrees with Mr. Shippey. The juvenile system is very reluctant to prosecute, they are more into rehabilitation.

Lt. Stilinovich said that there is a state bill going through the process that would change how juveniles are prosecuted. It would hold the parents accountable also. They are recommending that not only will the juvenile lose their drivers license, but possibly the parents would also lose their drivers license.

# D. EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY AND CUSTOMER SATISFACTION COMMITTEE

Commissioner Guerra, Chair

Commissioner Guerra stated that the Committee did not meet. He said that there were no customer comment cards available in front of the El Dorado Community Center, nor at Leeway Sailing Center when he was there the other day.

Ms. Sherri Nixon-Joiner responded that she would see that the forms were placed in the facilities.

# E. CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS COMMITTEE Vice President Satariano, Chair

Vice President Satariano stated that the Committee met and there was a quarterly report included in the packet. He said he is amazed at the grant writing capability that comes out of the Planning and Development Bureau. He suggested that the Commissioners take a look at all the projects in the report and how they are funded.

President Saltzgaver commended the Department on doing what it can to create more open space in Long Beach.

# F. CITY SCHOOLS/JOINT COMMITTEE Commissioner Tong Sangmeister, Chair

# 1) Report by J.C. Squires

Mr. Squires stated that at the last meeting, the Commissioners asked for a brief update on the joint agreement between the City and the School District. He distributed a handout of the highlights to the Commissioners. The City has had a reciprocal use agreement with the School District since 1996. It excludes certain assets, basically those that have been leased out such as the golf courses, Blair Field, and the tennis courts. It does require the approval of both the Superintendent of Schools and the Director to go into a new facility. The School District and the City will be meeting this next year to discuss this agreement. As of today, the Department has programs at 14 different school sites, which are listed on the handout. On November 14, the Department is going before the City Council to extend the contract for another year, with the full intention of discussing a longer term this year.

Commissioner Waterfield stated that there was discussion at the City Council meeting about the WRAP grant funding with the ability to increase programming opportunities also.

Mr. Hester stated that through Proposition 49, the old 21<sup>st</sup> Century Grant, the City received \$15 million to run after school programs for five years. This funding came through the School District, which worked with the Department and local nonprofit associations, to run a variety of after school programs. The City will be receiving \$10 million a year, through the School District, to open almost every elementary school and middle school after school on a continuous basis. Cynthia Fogg has been very active to push this forward. There is a one third match that is required for this grant. This means the WRAP program will expand.

# G. SPECIAL EVENTS AND RECREATION COMMITTEE Commissioner Livingstone, Chair

Commissioner Livingstone stated that the Committee agreed to meet once a month for the next four months to facilitate the Special Events and Filming Bureau. Meetings have been set for November 8 and December 13. They will also do what they can to help the Community Recreation Programs Bureau.

Mr. Hester stated that Geoff Hall would forward an issue of dog walkers in the Recreation Dog Park, to the Committee in the near future.

## VII. <u>DIRECTOR'S REPORT TO COMMISSION</u>

A. DIRECTOR'S MONTHLY REPORT - AUGUST 2006

President Saltzgaver asked for any questions on the monthly report. There were no comments or questions.

#### VIII. CORRESPONDENCE

President Saltzgaver stated that there were two letters received from Mr. David Denevan regarding an item later on the agenda.

#### IX. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

President Saltzgaver stated there was no unfinished business this month.

# X. **NEW BUSINESS**

- A. AUTHORIZE THE EXECUTION OF A SECOND AMENDMENT TO PERMIT NO. 28246 TO CREDIT THE PERMITTEE FOR THE OVERPAYMENT OF TENNIS CLASS RENT (NOT APPLICABLE TO LEASE RENT), CHANGE RENTAL PAYMENTS, CHANGE THE TERM OF THE PERMIT YEAR, CHANGE THE PERMITTEE'S NAME FROM CATHY JACOBSON GUZY, AN INDIVIDUAL DOING BUSINESS AS FIRST SERVE, TO FIRST SERVE TENNIS, INC., AND EXTEND THE PERMIT TERM THROUGH DECEMBER 31, 2008
  - Mr. Squires stated that the operator, Ms. Cathy Jacobson Guzy, is in attendance and is doing a fine job in our parks. Due to a clerical error in calculating the rent many years ago, the operator is now due a rent credit. This has been negotiated over the last several months. The rent credit will be \$60,000 and will be amortized against her minimum rent, which is an unbased minimum rent of \$9,000 per year until this number is gone. However, during those months that she makes enough money, she will make a percentage payment above \$9,000 each year. We are also requesting that this be changed to a calendar year permit.

It was moved by Vice President Satariano and seconded by Commissioner Livingstone to authorize the execution of a Second Amendment to Permit No. 28246 to amortize a rent credit in the amount of \$60,000 over an 80-month period, adjust the annual minimum rent to \$9,000, require Permittee to pay advertising costs if Permittee exceeds two pages of advertising in a quarterly class schedule, require Permittee in-kind contributions in an annual

amount not less than \$10,000, change the name of the Permittee from "Cathy Jacobson Guzy an individual doing business as First Serve," to "First Serve, Inc.," change the Permit Year from October 1 through September 30, to January 1 through December 31, and to exercise the first renewal option to extend the Permit term through December 31, 2008. The motion carried unanimously.

# B. RECOMMENDATION REGARDING DESIGN OF LINCOLN PARK REVITALIZATION

Mr. Eschen stated that Lincoln Park was the city's first park. Originally, the park was acquired in 1885 and was named Lincoln Park in 1920. The park received a grant from Andrew Carnegie to build a library, which was built in 1913, and continued to exist until the late 1970s. In the 1960s, the northern half of the park, between Broadway and Ocean Boulevard and Cedar Avenue and Pacific Avenue, was leased to Buffum Corporation, who built an underground parking garage under the park and rebuilt the park on top of it. In the 1970s, the City built the Civic Center and took down the Carnegie Library, which was damaged by fire, built a new library, and purchased the underground garage from Buffum for use as an employee garage. In accordance in keeping the area as park-like as possible, the park was replaced on the library roof. The park irrigation leaked into the library from the very beginning, which only got worse over time. It has been a priority of the City to try and correct those problems. There doesn't seem to be anyway to correct it other than remove the library roof and rebuild the whole roof. That plan was distributed in the packet.

Mr. Eschen said that they plan to replace the park on the roof with artificial turf, so that leak problems will be minimized. A new level of membrane will be added over the library roof and the turf will be replaced with artificial sports turf. There will be a walking trail around the park, built out of a synthetic surface like that used in playgrounds. This will be designed like a library fantasyland theme with oversized pages of books and skylights made to look like open books. There will be an area for reading and a small stage. The shade structures will look like pages of books and there will be individual seating that looks like stacks of books. There would be full handicapped access to the roof. In doing this, they are going to use most of Lincoln Park as the staging area for construction.

Mr. Eschen said that currently there is a Japanese garden located in Lincoln Park, which would have to be relocated between City Hall and the parking garage on Broadway.

Mr. Eschen stated that scattered throughout the area would be kinetic sculptures that look like sails and would swing in the wind and could be used for attractive graphics or for announcements. Wind baffles are also planned to break up the wind between the utility towers at City Hall.

President Saltzgaver invited Mr. Denevan to speak.

Mr. Denevan stated that he has been involved with Victory and Santa Cruz Parks for the last 30 years. He has also been very interested in Lincoln Park. He read his letter requesting that the Civil War cannon be returned to Lincoln Park. Mr. Denevan said that the cannon is presently located adjacent to Parker's Lighthouse Restaurant at Shoreline Village. He said he would be happy to raise funds for this project and donate \$1,000.

President Saltzgaver asked if the City has jurisdiction over this cannon.

Mr. Eschen stated that it has gotten a bit complicated. The loan agreement that Mr. Denevan mentioned was to the prior owner of Shoreline Village. That owner did not disclose the loan arrangement when he sold the property to the current owner. There is some hesitancy to go forward with trying to take legal action to re-obtain the cannon because of the lack of chain of ownership. The current owner does not want to give up the cannon.

Mr. Hester stated that we support what Mr. Denevan is asking. Mr. Denevan brought this to the Department before, during the initial planning process, and he submitted several documents and staff began to unwind some of these issues. The plan is to keep the Lincoln statue where it currently is and Mr. Denevan's request is not counter to what the Department is trying to do. Staff needs to start a process to find out how to get the cannon back.

Commissioner Guerra asked if there were any markings on the cannon.

Mr. Denevan responded that there are foundry markings on the cannon from when it was originally manufactured.

It was moved by Vice President Satariano and seconded by Commissioner Guerra to recommend to the City Council, City Manager, and Planning Commission that the proposed plans for the improvement to Lincoln Park and the Civic Center Plaza be approved, with an addendum to support the effort to acquire the cannon as part of the Lincoln Memorial. The motion carried unanimously.

Commissioner Livingstone stated that a plaque should be placed describing the cannon and the part it played in the Civil War.

Mr. Bob Lamond said that the cannon is lost where it is. I can't imagine that the property owner would consider it of any considerable value in the location it is now.

C. RECOMMENDATION REGARDING DESIGN AND NAME CHANGE FOR DONALD DOUGLAS PARK AT THE SOUTHWEST CORNER OF CARSON STREET AND LAKEWOOD BOULEVARD

Mr. Eschen stated that this is part of the master plan development agreement for the 260-acre site. They are also requesting that the southwest corner of Carson Street and Lakewood Boulevard be named Donald Douglas Park. There is already a park by that name, at Clark Avenue and Conant Street. He briefly went over the proposed plan.

Commissioner Guerra asked where the parking would be for this park.

Mr. Eschen responded that there would be parking within the development, but nothing specifically for this site.

Commissioner Waterfield asked if there are any additional plans for additional green space within this development.

Mr. Eschen responded that there are four park sites, for a total of 11 acres, throughout this development. Most of them are closer to the Lakewood Country Club border, west of this site.

President Saltzgaver stated that this part of the development was approved almost two years ago, but not the name.

Commissioner Guerra asked if there would be any functional uses for this park.

Mr. Eschen responded that this location is pretty small and is in the mini-park category. It would be too small to have a functional use.

President Saltzgaver asked if the correspondence from Mr. Denevan had been addressed.

Mr. Eschen responded that it has not been addressed, since he just received the letter today, but there would be a park sign at the location, which would address Mr. Denevan's issue.

President Saltzgaver asked if this action would include a proposed name for the current Donald Douglas Park.

Mr. Eschen responded no, it doesn't. He said that the Commission could recommend a name. The City Council office has also been contacted, but they have not responded with a proposed name yet.

It was moved by Vice President Satariano and seconded by Commissioner Livingstone to recommend to the City Council, City Manager, and Planning Commission that:

- The 0.27 acre site at the southwest corner of Carson Street and Lakewood Boulevard is appropriate to be developed as a park;
- The formal design of overlapping circles and semi-circles focused on a statue of Donald Douglas is an attractive and functional improvement for the park site; and

Recommend to the Housing and Neighborhood Committee and the full City Council that moving the name of Donald Douglas Park from the park site at Conant Street and Clark Avenue to the park site at Carson Street and Lakewood Boulevard is appropriate and in conformance with AR 8-7. The motion carried unanimously.

D. REQUEST FROM SEIU LOCAL 660 UNION - LOS ANGELES COUNTY EMPLOYEES ASSOCIATION - FOR A WAIVER OR REDUCTION OF VEHICLE ENTRY FEES TO EL DORADO REGIONAL PARK FOR 600 VEHICLES

Vice President Satariano stated that last year, the Finance and Appeals Committee held a number of meetings about cost recovery and reviewed the fee waiver policy. Right now, he is inclined to not grant this request because it is for an organization outside the City of Long Beach. He needs to hear why this should be granted with all the boundaries on the fee work and the fee waiver policy the Commission has set.

Mr. Jerry Von stated the President of the Union wanted to be present, but was unable to attend. He said that their union has nearly 4,000 Los Angeles County members who live in Long Beach. Many of them are below the poverty level and it would really help them to have the vehicle entry fee waived or reduced.

Commissioner Guerra asked if the Parks and Recreation Commission has ever set any precedence like this in the past, where the entry fee has been lowered or waived?

Mr. Hester stated that in the 18 years he has worked for the Department, the entry fee has never been waived for any organization within the City or outside the City. The Department has waived picnic fees within the park, but never the entry fees, including City Councilmembers, etc. He said they have recommended that organizations buy passes and give them to the members so the members do not have to pay an entrance fee.

Vice President Satariano said that was the testimony he was looking for. He agreed that for some park attendees, this could be a lot of money. However, having attended all the meetings on fees and fee waiver policy, this request does not fit into that. There is no reciprocity between the County of Los Angeles and the City of Long Beach.

President Saltzgaver said that he is always concerned about a precedence that the Commission would set.

It was moved by Commissioner Livingstone and seconded by Commissioner Guerra, based on the fee structure that the City has in place, to deny this request. The motion carried unanimously.

### XI. COMMENTS

#### A. AUDIENCE

President Saltzgaver asked for comments from the audience.

Mr. Hester stated that Ms. Mary Blackburn was in attendance today to give an update on the Nature Center.

Ms. Mary Blackburn, Supervisor of the Nature Center, explained that the Nature Center has a co-op extension program in Carmelitos to propagate plants for the Native Plant Sale, which is going to be held on October 28, at the Nature Center. She distributed flyers for the event.

Ms. Blackburn also described a wetlands program at the Colorado Lagoon for classes with students from Poly High School.

Mr. Antonio Ruiz stated that he is a member of Friends of Homeland Cultural Center. Their group was founded in the wake of the Department not hiring Zoot Velasco for the permanent position of Cultural Programs Supervisor. Zoot had been serving as interim supervisor for nearly 16 months. At the Tuesday City Council meeting, he complemented Mr. Hester for meeting with close to 100 people who had gathered at Homeland in support of Zoot and the continuation of the cultural programs. A recommendation that came out of that meeting was the formation of a community advisory group in order to give the community input on their ideas for programs with the new supervisor. He distributed a copy of a report from California State University Long Beach regarding Homeland with a list of accomplishments by Zoot. He said that it is important for the Department to be sensitive to the community's needs and to exchange in dialog.

President Saltzgaver said that the Department is always supportive of getting advice from the public.

Mr. Hester stated that it was an interesting meeting and Homeland is different from any other community center in the city. If we could take that model and use it for the other community centers, the city would be a much better place. It is unfortunate that this situation caused the need for a meeting like this. Staff heard the community's issue and respects them. A commitment was made to work closely with this advisory committee. The Department is committed to work with this advisory group to make a proper transition with the new supervisor.

President Saltzgaver said he has been watching Homeland for close to 15 years and agrees that it is unique and something to be emulated. As part of the library expansion, the Homeland center will be improved and expanded in the next year or two. It is hoped that the programs at the center would grow along with that.

Commissioner Waterfield stated that he would like the Commission to take an action to support Mr. Ruiz and the Director's recommendation in being supportive of the establishment of an advisory board at Homeland. He added that the Commission should be provided with a list of the participants of that board and possibly schedule a meeting with them. He said he would be interested in following that to see how it develops.

President Saltzgaver requested that this item be placed on the November agenda to take an action. We need to make sure that this motion is specific to make recommendations only to the advisory committee. This is not to include a hiring policy discussion.

Mr. Ruiz stated that in regards to the discussion on graffiti program earlier, I don't know if you work with the Public Arts Committee of the Arts Council. They just entered into an agreement with the Redevelopment Agency for north and central areas and maybe they could come underneath that purview.

Mr. Hester responded that Redevelopment has resources that could be used for murals and the Department will look to work with them.

#### B. STAFF

President Saltzgaver asked for comments from the staff.

Mr. Hester said that the Silverado Park pool opening is set for Saturday, October 21. The following Saturday, October 28, we will be doing the installation of the Daryle Black statue at Officer Daryle Black Park. The minipark was built and the official opening held. There was a desire to locate a statue of Daryle Black at that park.

Mr. Hester stated that in November they are tearing down a house for expansion of the California Recreation Center Park.

Ms. Sherri Nixon-Joiner distributed flyers of the Halloween Carnivals at 14 park locations on October 31, and the Veterans Day Parade on November 11.

#### C. COMMISSIONERS

President Saltzgaver asked for comments from the Commissioners.

Commissioner Waterfield mentioned that fellow Commissioner Drew Satariano was recognized at the NAACP Freedom Banquet for his work through the Yacht Club with the inner-city youth and getting them exposed to the ocean activities.

Commissioner George congratulated Phil Hester and his team for receiving the Gold Medal award.

Commissioner Guerra requested that staff notify the Commissioners as soon as possible on events, so the Commissioners can fit the events into their schedules.

Commissioner Guerra stated that the mobile skate park has been coming to the California Heights/Bixby Knolls area for several weeks on Wednesdays, from 3:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. He was made aware of an emergency a few weeks ago where a youth was hurt pretty badly in his interactions with the skate park. He heard that there were no perceived procedures on how to handle an emergency and several people were using cell phones trying to get through on 911, which was Highway Patrol.

Ms. Nixon-Joiner responded that there is a procedure, which is covered in annual training for staff. Normally the supervisor follows up. She said she would follow up with this.

President Saltzgaver stated that he attended the National Recreation and Parks Association Conference in Seattle, Washington last week. He went through the entire exhibition looking for universally accessible playgrounds and was disappointed until he got to the Shane's Inspiration booth, where he spent half an hour. They explained to him that most playground equipment dealers don't put up front all their universally accessible stuff, because that is not what most people are looking at and is not easy to set up. There is a lot there that they don't display. President Saltzgaver stated that there were a lot of other things he discovered, which he passed on to staff. He said that he just has to say: "It is all about the passion." He said that the staff attending the conference have plenty of passion. It was a great honor to be part of that.

Parks and Recreation Commission Meeting October 19, 2006 Page 16

# XI. <u>NEXT MEETING</u>

The next meeting will be held at 9:00 a.m. on Thursday, November 16, 2006, at El Dorado Park West, in the Senior Center Library, 2800 Studebaker Road, Long Beach.

# XII. ADJOURNMENT

President Saltzgaver adjourned the meeting at 11:00 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Robin Black

**Executive Assistant to the Director** 

Robin Black

c: Phil T. Hester, Director of Parks, Recreation and Marine

# MINUTES REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF WATER COMMISSIONERS LONG BEACH, CALIFORNIA NOVEMBER 2, 2006

The Board of Water Commissioners of the City of Long Beach met in the Board Room of the Administration Building, 1800 E. Wardlow Road, Long Beach, California, on November 2, 2006.

The meeting was called to order at 9:15 a.m. by President Clarke.

PRESENT: Frank Clarke Commissioner

William B. Townsend Commissioner
Helen Z. Hansen Commissioner
Stephen T. Conley Commissioner

Donna Gwin Senior Deputy City Attorney

Kevin L. Wattier General Manager

Sandra L. Fox Secretary to the Board of Water

Commissioners

Robert C. Cheng

B. Anatole Falagan

Ryan J. Alsop

Deputy General Manager - Operations

Deputy General Manager - Business

Director, Government & Public Affairs

K. Eric Leung Director of Water Resources

Matthew P. Lyons Director, Planning & Conservation

Paul Fujita

Issac C. Pai

Director of Finance
Director of Engineering
David Honey

Robert V. Swain

Dynna Long

Theresa Wu

Sara Mathis

Director of Finance
Director of Engineering
Administrative Officer
Division Engineer
Division Engineer

Ken Bott Administrative Analyst III

ABSENT: Lillian Y. Kawasaki Commissioner – Excused

Lisa Peskay Malmsten Deputy City Attorney

#### 1. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Theresa Wu, Senior Engineer led the Board and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

#### 2. PUBLIC COMMENT

President Clarke opened the public comment period. As there were no requests to address the Board, the public comment period was closed.

#### 3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

October 19, 2006

Upon motion by Commissioner Townsend, seconded by Commissioner Hansen, and unanimously carried, the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of October 19, 2006, were approved.

#### 4. PRESIDENT'S REPORT

• Frank Clarke, President, Board of Water Commissioners

President Clarke appointed Commissioner Helen Hansen Acting Secretary for the meeting of November 2, 2006.

### 5. REVIEW BOARD MEETING SCHEDULE FOR NOVEMBER & DECEMBER 2006

• Frank Clarke, President, Board of Water Commissioners

The Board discussed their meeting schedule for the month of November 2006 and agreed to the following meeting schedule:

November 2, 2006	Regular Meeting, 9:15 A.M.
November 9, 2006	Committee of the Whole, 9:15 A.M.
November 16, 2006	Regular Meeting, 9:15 A.M.
November 30, 2006	Committee of the Whole, 9:15 A.M.

The Board discussed their meeting schedule for the month of December 2006.

Commissioner Townsend advised he would be absent from the December 28<sup>th</sup> meeting.

Commissioner Hansen and Commissioner Kawasaki advised they would both miss the December 14<sup>th</sup> meeting since they would be attending the Colorado River Water Users Conference that day.

Commissioner Conley recommended that the Board wait to finalize the December 2006 calendar later in November. This decision was held over till then.

#### 6. GENERAL MANAGER'S REPORT

• Kevin L. Wattier, General Manager

#### BEACH CLOSURE AND POWER PLANT OPERATIONS ARTICLE

Mr. Wattier commented on the November 2<sup>nd</sup>, 2006 article in the *Press Telegram* regarding the recent beach closures, and possible link to AES power plant operations. He advised that AES had currently been altering operations due to NPDES issues and impingement and entrainment issues by EPA. He advised he had been working with AES to study and understand their data linked to their operation schedule and how this might be affecting the flushing of the bay and nearby beach water.

#### CARLSBAD DESAL PLANT NEWS ARTICLE

Mr. Wattier advised the Board to review the news article distributed in the cubbyholes regarding recent comments made by the San Diego County Water Authority regarding their decision to no longer support the building of the Carlsbad desal plant.

# LONG BEACH WATER DEPARTMENT FY2006, 4<sup>TH</sup> QUARTER METRICS

Mr. Wattier reviewed the recent metrics report with the Board members. He pointed out the potable water demand section, and advised that per capita usage for the 4<sup>th</sup> quarter was now near record lows (121 gallons per day), down 12 percent from nearly 138 gallons per day in 2000. He advised a press release would be distributed regarding this topic.

# ASSOCIATION OF METROPOLITAN WATER AGENCIES (AMWA) 2006 GOLD AWARDS FOR COMPETITVENESS ACHIEVEMENT

Mr. Wattier reviewed the brochure from AMWA regarding the recent Gold Award received by the Long Beach Water Department, which recognized water agencies where management practices chart new courses, seek new opportunities and meet the ever expanding demands of consumers and market forces.

#### JOINT COMMITTEE WITH WATER REPLENISHMENT DISTRICT (WRD)

Mr. Wattier advised it had been decided due to scheduling conflicts that the Joint Committee made up of two LBWD Commissioners and two WRD Directors would hold off meeting regarding the suggested groundwater project until after the November 7<sup>th</sup> election.

### 7. LEGAL COUNSEL REPORT

Donna F. Gwin, Senior Deputy City Attorney

None.

#### 8. CONSENT CALENDAR

It was moved by Commissioner Hansen and seconded by Commissioner Townsend, and unanimously approved that the Board approve Consent Calendar Items 7a., 7b., 7c., and 7d.

The motion was carried by the following vote:

AYES: COMMISSIONERS: FRANK CLARKE, WILLIAM TOWNSEND HELEN HANSEN, STEPHEN CONLEY

NOES: COMMISSIONERS: NONE

ABSENT: COMMISSIONERS: LILLIAN KAWASAKI

ABSTAIN: COMMISSIONERS: NONE

# 8a. Approval of Transfer of Funds by Journal Entry Dated November 2, 2006

Transfers No. 1 through No. 7 in the total amount of \$8,892.01, covering the Water Revenue Fund, were submitted to the Board for approval.

# 8b. Receive and File the List of Vendor Payments for the month of September 2006

A communication was presented to the Board from Paul Fujita, which is on file at the Long Beach Water Department.

8c. Authorize the General Manager to execute Second Amendments to Contract No. WD-2699 for On-Call Services for Emergency Water and Sewer Repair with KEC ENGINEERING, and Contract No. WD-2698 with W.A. RASIC CONSTRUCTION COMPANY, INC. to increase the expenditure on each contract from \$700,000 to \$1,200,000

A communication was presented to the Board from Isaac C. Pai which is on file at the Long Beach Water Department.

#### Action:

Authorize the General Manager to execute Second Amendments to Contract No. WD-2699 for On-Call Services for Emergency Water and Sewer Repair with KEC ENGINEERING, and Contract No. WD-2698 with W.A. RASIC CONSTRUCTION COMPANY, INC. to increase the expenditure on each contract from \$700,000 to \$1,200,000

8d. Inventory Adjustment to the Water Fund in the Amount of \$2,604.96 for the 3<sup>rd</sup> and 4<sup>th</sup> Quarters – FY 2005 – 2006 (April 1, 2006 to September 30, 2006)

A communication was presented to the Board from Robert C. Cheng which is on file at the Long Beach Water Department.

#### Action:

Approve the adjustments to the **W**ater Fund in the Amount of \$2,604.96 for the 3<sup>rd</sup> and 4<sup>th</sup> Quarters – FY 2005 – 2006 (April 1, 2006 to September 30, 2006)

- 9. Adopt Resolution No. WD-1221 Amending Resolution No. WD-1211, Creating Offices and Positions in the Permanent Service of the Long Beach Water Department, Fixing the Amount of Compensation for such Offices and Positions, and Rescinding all other Resolutions or Orders Relating Thereto
  - David P. Honey, Administrative Officer

David Honey provided background on the Salary Resolution, its intent and purpose, and schedule for amendments.

He commented on retention and recruitment issues regarding the position of Water Treatment Operator.

He noted the results of a salary survey, and the proposed recommendations are salary adjustments to the Water Treatment Operator and Water Treatment Supervisor positions.

He also outlined the recommendation of the additional skill pay adjustment relative to plan check duties at the LBWD counter.

Commissioner Townsend inquired when recruitment for the Treatment Operator vacancies would occur. Mr. Honey responded that this recruitment was scheduled for January 2007.

Mr. Honey advised the approved Salary Resolution would be forwarded to the City Council for adoption.

It was moved by Commissioner Conley and seconded by Commissioner Hansen to Adopt Resolution No. WD-1221 Amending Resolution No. WD-1211, Creating Offices and Positions in the Permanent Service of the Long Beach Water Department, Fixing the Amount of Compensation for such Offices and Positions, and Rescinding all other Resolutions or Orders Relating Thereto.

A roll call vote was taken as follows:

AYES:	COMMISSIONERS:	FRANK CLARKE, WILLIAM TOWNSEND
		HELEN HANSEN, STEPHEN CONLEY
NOES:	COMMISSIONERS:	NONE
ABSENT:	COMMISSIONERS:	LILLIAN KAWASAKI
ABSTAIN:	COMMISSIONERS:	NONE

#### 10. LEGISLATIVE ISSUES/ACTIONS/BILLS

• Ryan J. Alsop, Director, Government & Public Affairs

#### BUREAU OF RECLAMATION APPOINTMENT CONFIRMATION

Mr. Alsop reported that Bob Johnson had been confirmed to lead the Bureau of Reclamation. It was agreed that President Clarke would send a letter of congratulations to Mr. Johnson.

#### BUREAU OF RECLAMATION STAFF VISIT TO LB DESAL FACILITY

Mr. Alsop reported that Bureau of Reclamation Deputy Commissioner of Policy, Administration and Budget, Larry Todd and several of his staff members recently toured the Desal plant. Mr. Alsop commented on the approach to continuing to work with the Bureau to have them include the desal appropriations request in their upcoming budget.

#### FEDERAL APPROPRIATIONS BUDGET STATUS

Mr. Alsop advised the status of the Federal budget was unknown, and he did not expect any decisions to be made until after the November 7<sup>th</sup> election.

#### STATE INITIATIVES

Mr. Alsop reported that the polls were tight regarding the status of the State initiatives on the November ballot.

# **HUELL HOWSER TAPING/WATER SERIES AIRING TIMES**

Mr. Alsop reminded the Board about the recent taping Huell Howser had made at the desal prototype plant as part of the California Water series and advised it would begin airing on November 9<sup>th</sup>, 2006 at 6:00 P.M. He advised the program would cover desal operations at Catalina Island; the tour of LBWD desal prototype plant and interview with General Manager, Kevin Wattier and a segment on the Inland Empire desalter project.

#### BEACH WEEK ARTICLE REGARDING DESAL FACILITY

Mr. Alsop commented on the November 2, 2006 article in the Beach Week section of the *Press Telegram* regarding the Long Beach Desal facility. Mr. Wattier complimented Mr. Alsop on his contribution to this positive article.

# <u>LEAGUE OF AMERICAN COMMUNICATIONS PROFESSIONALS (LACP)</u> SPOTLIGHT AWARDS

Mr. Alsop reported on the recent awards made to the Long Beach Water Department for the LBWD website and LBWD corporate video (*Beautiful Long Beach*) from the League of American Communications Professionals. He advised the LBWD website was awarded the exclusive Platinum Award, placing 1<sup>st</sup> out of 20 entries in that class. He also reported the website was also named one of the top 100 communications pieces of 2006.

He also advised the LBWD corporate video was awarded the Gold Award, placing 2<sup>nd</sup> out of 29 entries in its class.

Mr. Alsop recognized LBWD staff Melissa Keyes, Liz Ingraham, Jeff Evans, Daryl Wilkes and former LBWD employee, Juan Garza for their work on these projects.

President Clarke recommended these staff members be recognized at a future Board meeting. Commissioner Hansen suggested this recognition be made at the upcoming holiday luncheon.

#### 11. NEW BUSINESS

#### HALCYON BALL MEMORIAL RECOGNITION

Commissioner Conley commented on the recent passing of former Water Commissioner Halcyon Ball. Commissioner Hansen suggested adjourning the meeting of November 2, 2006 in his memory. It was agreed that the Board of Water Commissioners would send a memorial certificate to his family communicating this action.

# COMPLIMENTS AND THANKS TO DONNA GWIN

Commissioner Conley complimented and thanked Ms. Gwin for the work she had performed for the Board of Water Commissioners during her term as counsel to the Board, and wished her well in her upcoming retirement.

### **EXCUSED ABSENCE**

President Clarke advised that Commissioner Kawasaki requested to be excused from today's (November 2<sup>nd</sup>) Board meeting.

It was moved by Commissioner Conley, seconded by Commissioner Townsend, and unanimously approved that Commissioner Kawasaki be excused from the November  $2^{\rm nd}$  Board meeting.

The motion was carried by the following vote:

AYES:	COMMISSIONERS:	FRANK CLARKE, WILLIAM TOWNSEND
		HELEN HANSEN, STEPHEN CONLEY
NOES:	COMMISSIONERS:	NONE
ABSENT:	COMMISSIONERS:	LILLIAN KAWASAKI
ABSTAIN:	COMMISSIONERS:	NONE

#### 12. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business to come before the Board, President Clarke adjourned the meeting at 10:14 a.m. in memory of former Water Commissioner, Halcyon Ball, to the next Regular Meeting of the Water Commission to be held on Thursday, November 16, 2006, at 9:15 a.m., in the Board Room of the Administration Building, 1800 E. Wardlow, in Long Beach, California.

Lillian Y. Kawasaki Secretary

Attest:

Frank Clarke, President